CHEDDON FITZPAINE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7.00pm on Thursday 14 July 2016 in the Memorial Hall Committee Room
Present: Cllrs Webber, Isaacs, Woollacott, Batsch, SCC Cllr Fothergill, D Cllr Cavill & Townsend, PCSO Wearmouth,  NP Chairman K Tutill.  WM Clerk T Cavill.   Clerk:  J Pearson
1. Apologies for Absence: SCC Cllr Adkins, D Cllr Tucker & Parrish, Cllrs Thompson & Durham
2. DPIs – It is noted that Cllr Woollacott is a member of the Diocese of Bath and Wells School Organisation Working Group. (SOWG).  For clarification: this is separate from any association as a governor at Cheddon Fitzpaine Church School, which is part of the Diocese of Bath and Wells Multi Academy Trust. (BWMAT)
3. The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9 June 2016. One minor amendment relating to Clerks expense claim.  Amount £12.99 should read £8.66. It was resolved to approve unanimously. 
Public Question Time – no members of the public present.
Police Report: (brought up the agenda to allow PCSO T Wearmouth to leave):
Few calls reported from this Beat Area, but one reported a burnt out van.  On investigation this contained cannabis and cash.  PCSO Wearmouth had given a Choice & Consequence Workshop to Year 6 School children.
4. It was resolved that consent is given by all Parish Councillors that email service is acceptable for the distribution of documents, correspondence and issue of summons and agenda:  Local Government (Electronics Communications) (England) Order 2015 (amends part of Local Government Act 1972). 
Proposed: Cllr Isaacs, seconded Cllr Batsch
       5. 	Neighbourhood Plan report: K Tutill
Four writing groups have formed to write the policies for the Neighbourhood Plan.  Draft policies are shaping up and will be forwarded to Mark Pollock shortly to phrase correctly.  It is anticipated that process will be concluded by end of September in order to be forwarded to TDBC by Christmas, and ready for the Referendum vote in May 2017. Cllr Batsch asked if Inspector can make amendments to NP; it is hoped it would not be necessary following TDBC inspection.  Bishops Lydeard Referendum vote has been ratified by TDBC Full Council on 12 July 2016.
SWOT tests are being undertaken by both parishes at meetings and in schools.  Kings Hall to be approached in September term-time.  Community Council of Somerset to analyse.
Questionnaire analysis indicates requests for a café in the Swingbridge area.  CRT to be approached.
Cllr Cavill has obtained further funding from Locality towards the NP costs.  Additional costs for research or consultation should be covered by this grant.
Persimmon & Redrow (WM Developers) have requested a meeting with Cheddon & WM to identify the initial wish-list from the NP questionnaire in order that ideas concur.
6. Cheddon Ward: Community Council for Somerset (CCS) held 90th Anniversary celebration in Memorial Hall.  Present: CCS, Mayor of Glastonbury, Chair of Parish Council & Memorial Hall. Well attended.
Roadside convex mirrors in Rowford damaged.  Information forwarded to PCSO.
Dogs:  dog pooh in the vicinity of Memorial Hall reported, and dogs not always under owners control. Notices to be put in Link Up and Newsletter.
7. Maidenbrook Ward: 
Adoption:  Clerk continues to request information.  It is thought the plans showing boundary clarifying which Developer owns which area may be ready shortly.
Advertising signs:  Clerk contacted Enforcement Officer and subsequently signs removed.  Official notification received indicates this will be monitored.  ‘E/0154/08/16 - Alleged unauthorised display of advertisements in area of Venture Way roundabout, A3259, Cheddon Fitzpaine’
Waterleaze Play Area:  Railings to be installed by end of July 2016.  It was noted that the refurbished flooring at Barbers Mead Play Area was good, but that the gates do not close satisfactorily.
Gate at Railway Crossing footpath T5/14:  was closed for repair.  Now reopened.
New Nerrols:  The groundworks have the outline of the roads in place.  Entrance to building site from Nerrols Drive in use.  Clerk has obtained contact details for Site Manager.  It was noted that heavy lorries had already arrived outside working hours.
Stoney Furlong:  Knightstone Housing review undertaken by Clerk to support future activities and links with the Parish Council.  The Community Box has been removed by Knightstone, as it has not worked out as anticipated.  The local children are not to blame.  No update received on Picnic tables.
Bollards off Nerrols Drive:  Assured by SCC Highways installation to take place (Note: installed 15 July 2016).
8. Highways: Clerk met SCC Highways Officer Jo Sharp to review outstanding items including:  Stoney Furlong bollard, TRO 30 mph by South Lodge installation, yellow road markings outside Rowford School, white road markings from Pyrland Farm to Rowford, dragons teeth and lines on Nerrols estate.  Officer to follow up.
The School has requested ‘extra’ zigzag lines and this requires a TRO via the County Councillor.  Cllr Woollacott and Clerk to follow up.
Route 60+:  Date is 16 October for lecture in Memorial Hall.
Lengthsman:  Roadside signs obscured by vegetation.  Clerk requested to ask lengthsman to trim as required.  (Give Way at Hestercombe, pedestrian signs at Pyrland Farm, and speed limit signs).
9. Planning Applications:
08/16/0021 Replacement of two temporary classrooms with erection of a single storey classroom building with relocation of temporary classrooms and parking area at Kings Hall School, Kingstone Road, Kingston St Mary. (re-issued - no objections) 
08/16/0022 LB – Erection of a single storey classroom building at Kings Hall School, Kingston St Mary
(re-issued – no objections)
08/16/0031 Erection of 19 No. affordable residential dwellings (phase 2) with associated parking and site works on land at Pyrland Fields, Taunton – no objections.  Transport report updated version requested.
08/16/0033 Mill Brook, Tudor Park, - Double garage amendment to 08/16/0010
Variation of condition No. 02 (approved plans) of application 08/16/0010 to incorporate the erection of a double garage at Mill Brook, Tudor Park, Maidenbrook.  Confirmation required that the Dry Pond is adequate for the drainage of surface water.
08/16/0034 Erection of a replacement garden shed at Walnut Barn, Manor Farm, Upper Cheddon
    For information: (neighbouring parishes):
48/16/0043 – ‘Torrington’, Goosenford
Demolition of dwelling and outbuildings and erection of replacement dwelling with detached triple garage and detached stable block at Torrington, Goosenford.
34/16/0014.  Please see the latest news (23 June 2016) for additional modifications update for Staplegrove.  Consultation Portal: http://consultldf.tauntondeane.gov.uk/portal/sadmpp/mods
10 Planning Decisions:
08/16/0020 Erection of a two storey extension to the rear of 2 School Cottages, Cheddon Fitzpaine
CONDITIONAL APPROVAL
11	Reports:  SCC Cllr Fothergill:
	A38 closed for 10 weeks for traffic calming.   East Street closed; work progressing with resurfacing end July.
Devolution debate is ongoing for the South West, incorporating 23 Authorities which will gain additional money in future from the Government.  This will become the Combined Principle Authority which will determine how the money is spent.  There is no desire for a Mayor.
Station Road/Bridge, Taunton:  The bridge will be replaced in August, the road surface made up.  It is anticipated to open by end 2016.
TDBC Cllr Cavill:  
Devolution was debated at TDBC Full Council on 12 July 2016 and it is agreed to ‘sign up to’ but not fully committed at this point in time until further examination has been undertaken.
Learning Disability Services are being contracted out in order to raise funds from a social enterprise office called Dimensions.  The cost: £30m and will have 1,200 employees.
Centenary Fields:  Forms had been received by both WM & CF Parish Clerks advising that land could be registered in part of a nationwide programme to secure recreational spaces in perpetuity.  The suggestion is to register the two fields on the bottom RHS of Maidenbrook Lane, currently belonging to the Crown but which will fall within the Country Park.  Also to include the Waterleaze Play Area, Stoney Furlong and the Recycling Centre Agricultural land.  Footpaths will link these areas and join up with West Monkton adding a degree of status to the area.  It was resolved to register these areas:  Proposed Cllr Isaacs, seconded Cllr Woollacott.
Highway Strategy incorporating connectivity is to form policy for the NP.
West Somerset & TDBC are considering three options for the future.  There are different savings and payback calculations to review.  The idea is for more outreach and working with the community.  Parish Councils are to take on more decision making for their area.
Cyril Rowe, TDBC Manager to retire at end of July 2016. St James Pool has closed.  Tone Leisure contract to be taken over by Greenwich Leisure Ltd GLL.
Blackbrook Swimming Pool to open at end of July
West Monkton Parish Council:  WM School and new Community Hall to open end of October 2016. 
The Hall is removed from the diocese and has been agreed with Debbie Arscott, Leisure Officer to be freehold and handed over to WM Parish Council for administration.   It will be called Brittons Ash Community Hall and opens on 19 October 2016.
Cheddon School:  Cllr Woollacott
Children’s SATs results were 100%.  Impressive results for a school in Special Measures two years previously.  Congratulations to the Governors, Teachers and school children.
Head Teacher, Duncan Gordon in school two mornings per week and has been seconded to the Diocese to assist with other schools within the MAT.    There will be 18 schools in the Trust by September, working in two hubs.  Contact has been made with the Diocese regarding the future school at Nerrols to become a member of the MAT.
It was suggested that a Community Hall be incorporated into the plans for New Nerrols.  Cllr Cavill to speak to the Crown.
        12	Administration:
Village Agent:  CCS is advertising for a Village Agent to cover eight parishes from Bradford on Tone to Cheddon Fitzpaine.  Village Agents are highly trained, paid professionals who help to connect vulnerable and isolated people to statutory and voluntary services.  The agent will live in the area, and become a trusted community member to provide people easier access to information and services.  
DLO contact re Open Spaces:  parks@tauntondeane.gov.uk is the new contact point for reporting items or damage to any Public Open Space
Asset Register:  After discussion, it was decided not to register the School Building or Memorial Hall as the Parish Council would not be in a position to finance any ongoing concern.
Electoral Boundary Review: The proposed draft response is as follows:
The Parish Council of Cheddon Fitzpaine has considered the position on 14 July 2016 regarding the two Wards that make up the District Electoral position of the parish.
To recap: Currently:
There are two District Councillors covering the Staplegrove Borough Council Ward overseeing the northern portion of Cheddon, Upper Cheddon and Rowford.
There are three District Councillors covering West Monkton Borough Council Ward overseeing the southern portion of Maidenbrook and Nerrols.
The Parish Council proposal would be to align the northern portion (currently the Staplegrove Ward) with West Monkton.  The result would be to have the Parish Boundary the same as the District Boundary.  
The reasons being that a ‘combined parish’ would feel more ‘united’, and the current situation is one of working closely with West Monkton Parish Council and community.  At the present time, a combined Neighbourhood Plan is being undertaken with West Monkton, and a Country Park running north/south from Hestercombe to the Canal is coming onstream in the next couple of years serving both parishes.  This will further tie the communities together.  There is little or no business undertaken with the Staplegrove parish generally.
       13   Finance: 
Film Club:  This application for approx. £300 grant will be considered favourably at the September Parish Council meeting. Clerk to invite representative to meeting to give background information.
Grant Thornton:  It is understood a new process of Signing Off the Audit will be undertaken after the 20 working day Notice to Electors of their Rights to inspect the Accounts.  Ie 15 July 2016.
Vat Refund:  Refund of £1,213.15 had been received on 27 June 2016
Natwest:  Clerk, as instructed, had stopped the automatic transfer between the two Business/Current Accounts at Natwest.  Regrettably, one more ‘sweep’ had occurred the following day, bouncing the cheque for £14.50 to TDBC, and £460.63 for Clerks Pay.  Clerk advised bank, errors corrected, and no charges to be made for Natwest error.
Payments for Authorisation:  TDBC Printing £14.50 (re-presented), TDBC £55.75 for June Newsletter printing, Clerks Expenses for May/June combined:  Mileage £42.25, NP hours 12 @ £10.63ph = £127.56, 
And Backpay for April/May @ £4.33 each.  Total:  £178.47
It was unanimously resolved to approve the above payments.
Bank Rec:  Alternate months (ie September)
14 Matters raised by Councillors:  
        15 Correspondence:  circulated.
        Meeting closed:  9.20pm

	Denise Webber (signature on original)
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        Signed by Chairman
